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Legal authorization for the Jahalin school

Dear Minister,

I am writing to you to express my concern over the demolition of Palestinian homes in East Jerusalem and the of the West Bank.

The Israeli authorities condemn as “illegal” homes and other structures built without the permits that they control and rarely grant to Palestinian residents, and then order their destruction. As Palestinians are mostly denied building permits they have little choice but to build their homes without permission. Many thousand people are living in daily fear of the demolition of their homes and possessions.

Under Israeli law, evicted families are not entitled to alternative housing or compensation. In most cases it is the help of relatives, friends and charities that keeps many of them from homelessness. 

One example among others is the school of the Bedouin Jahalin tribe who live near the community of Arab al-Jahalin about 10km from the Palestinian village of Anata and just south of the Israeli settlement of Kfar Adumin in the West Bank. The school of the Jahalin tribe is at risk of being demolished. In mid-2009, the Abu Dahouk clan, with the help of the Italian non-governmental organization Vento di Terra, began to build a local school in order to spare the children the dangerous road journey to distant schools. The residents ignored an order of the Israeli Military to stop the work because they wanted to complete the buildings in time for the new school year. On 3 March 2010, the Israeli Supreme Court rejected the residents’ appeal to grant legal authorization for the school but ruled that the school could remain open until the end of the school year on 1 June 2010. A further court session which was scheduled to be held on 22 June to determine the school’s future was postponed indefinitely. Thus the future of the school remains in limbo.

The right to adequate housing is an essential component of the right to a decent standard

of living. Israel is a state party to, and bound by, the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (ICESCR), which explicitly guarantees the right to adequate housing without discrimination (Article 11.1). As the occupying power Israel is also bound by the fourth Geneva Convention relative to the Protection of Civilian Persons in time of War. Article 53 of the Convention prohibits destruction of property that is not justified by military necessity.

I therefore call on you to

· grant legal authorization to the Jahalin school;

· immediately stop all demolitions in the Occupied Palestinian Territories, including East Jerusalem;

· transfer responsibility for planning and building policies and regulations in the Occupied Palestinian Territories from the Israeli authorities to the local Palestinian communities;

· immediately stop the construction or expansion of Israeli settlements and related infrastructure in the Occupied Palestinian Territories as a first step towards removing Israeli civilians living in such settlements.
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